
You worked in graphic design for a decade. During that time, how did you carve out time to work on your
paintings?

I found it really difficult to just do a couple hours here and there of painting, or come up with my own
ideas for art while working. Even when I was working full-time at a company, I would freelance after work.
That would just take up all of my time. And then whatever little bit of free time I had, I’d want to see
my friends or something.

What I had to do was have these self-imposed deadlines, and that’s the only way I was able to make work. I
would just have to tell everyone, “I’m taking two weeks off.” And that meant two weeks to totally focus
and make art. Or a month, or whatever it was. I would have to take blocks of time completely off of work
in order to get something done, because otherwise the freelance work would just take all of my time.

Once you decided, “I have two weeks” or “I have a month,” what did it take to get yourself into the
mindset of just making art?

It was really difficult, but it helped me to get over all the feelings of self-doubt and “Oh, the idea
isn’t good enough.” Having a deadline really just forced me to make things. And then I would surprise
myself with what I created afterwards, because I wouldn’t think I’d be able to pull it off. And then
looking back, I would always be so glad I did it.

From what you’re saying—you approached it as, “okay, well, I’ve got these two weeks, so there isn’t so
much time to doubt.” It’s just about making things.

Yeah. And the time blocks got bigger. As time went by, I would make sure to carve out more time, but it
helped in the beginning for them to be short. Because it would just be more pressure on me to get over all
of the things that stopped me from making art. Those feelings of self-doubt and everything would get
stronger the more I would neglect my artistic side by just doing freelance work or just doing commercial
work.

When you did make that shift to painting full time in 2020, what was it like to have more time to make
work?

It took a lot more discipline…I’m better at coming up with the ideas that I’m happy with, but the
challenges are also bigger because I feel like there’s more pressure to keep up a certain standard based
on what I’ve already done. The other challenge is just creating a structure and schedule around what I’m
doing and having discipline to get things done over a very long period of time. It’s a marathon and not a
race now. So that’s a whole different challenge in and of itself.
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Carry On, Oil on Canvas 48x60 inches, 2022

Have you seen what systems work and don’t work for you? Were you surprised by any changes that you had to
make?

One thing that’s changed is now, when I’m doing a series, I try to think about it more like I’m
storyboarding. I start with all these rough sketches and try to really think about how the ideas go
together rather than just coming up with one great idea for a painting and then building off of that. Now
I’m thinking a lot more in series. And even when I do think of one painting, I will think about, “Well,
how many variations could I do of this? What might happen and what might I discover in the variations?”

That’s always been a challenge for me—to go deep into something. Because I tend to have a lot of breadth
and try a wide variety of things. The idea of commitment is something that is much more new for me, [and]
that I’ve always admired in other people’s work. But I feel like I lacked commitment in my own work.
That’s a big discovery that I’ve made this year.

You describe this cast of characters in your works that are tied to Sri Lankan rituals and spirits—for
example, folk dancers and masked yakkas. When did you first begin engaging with these spirits and this
storytelling?

I’ve always known about these spirits and these characters because they’re just something that every Sri
Lankan person knows. We just have these masks that are part of our culture. People know it on a basic
level. They know that these masks represent spirits that scare away other demons or unseen spirits that
could cause negative things to happen in your life. So people put them above doorways. That was my first
exposure to them, and I was interested in them just aesthetically as art objects.

When it was time for me to create a new series of paintings, I realized that I was dealing with my own
personal demons that were stopping me from creating and had been stopping me from creating my whole life.
Just believing that I’m not good enough, or that none of my ideas are good enough. And that was actually
the strongest, most dominant feeling in my mind at the time. So I thought, “Well, I should just take this
feeling and make art about this feeling, because this is clearly what’s dominating my thoughts right now,
so I should just see what comes of visualizing this.” And that’s really where I started using the
characters in my work.

You also often feature a stand-in character, if you might call it that, for yourself. Often, it’s doubled
or standing in with another figure. When did you start thinking about exploring these multiple selves?

The beginning of 2021 was the first time I started to put myself physically in the paintings. I was doing
that series—I started it about five years ago—but at first the characters were acting as myself, or they
were in place of me. Then I started to think—I don’t have to necessarily fully identify with them at
times. They’re a projection of my mind, so I can exist alongside them as well. That’s why I started to
show myself alongside them. And sometimes now when I’m drawing them without myself, I feel like it’s more
from my perspective where I’m looking out and seeing the projection. Then when it’s showing myself
alongside them, then it’s more myself imagining what I look like projecting them.
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Incarnation, Oil on Canvas, 60x72 inches, 2022

It’s also about playing with perspective—not only yours, but the audience member who is approaching each
piece.

Yeah, exactly. And the ritual is called tovil, which is the exorcism ritual that these characters come
from. That ritual has been practiced for thousands of years in Sri Lanka, and it’s very important that
there’s an audience for the ritual. So I kind of see myself as creating my own version of this ritual
that’s happening to the paintings, and the people looking at the paintings are the audience for my version
of the ritual.

There’s this underlying current of how society has confused its priorities in terms of nature and the
environment. How do you tie all these themes together?

A visual idea comes to me, and then I’ll kind of sketch it out really roughly, and then I read it back and
think about what that image reads to me. Sometimes it’s not the exact thing that I was originally thinking
when I drew it, or I don’t even know what I was thinking when I drew it because it’s coming from my
subconscious. These images are just coming up and I’m drawing them, and then I’m trying to interpret them
myself. And then they start to mean a lot of the things that I’m thinking about. There might be problems
with my own way of thinking, but then also problems with the culture that I’m in. And those things are
really interconnected. It feels natural that sometimes the symbolism can be personal and it can be about
society at large as well.

Definitely. Yeah, I can see a lot of that. One thing that I find really fascinating is how much you share
the before and after of painting. You really zoom into specific parts of the composition and show us those
tiny, tiny details that you’re working on. Why did you want to share these peeks behind each piece?

Oh yeah, I mean, I love it when artists share a little bit about what they’re thinking. There’s so much
pressure for us to be really mysterious and not talk about the work at all, but I just can’t do that. I
think it’s almost compulsive for me—to talk about the work and what my thoughts were. That doesn’t mean
that’s the only interpretation of the work. I also don’t want to shut down other interpretations.

I love hearing what other people get out of the work, and a lot of times what they get out of the work are
things that I’m thinking about, but I didn’t even realize that I was putting [that] into the work. The
process of sharing the details—it’s an excavation of me looking at, “Oh, why did I put these specific
things where I did?” And a lot of times it does tie back to things that were really on my mind at the time
I was making the painting.

There was one piece that I remember seeing you posting the process for, and then you were like, “I had to
redo this entire row of teeth. I had to redo this entire mouth.” It’s interesting in terms of showing it’s
not always a smooth process.

Oh, it’s definitely not. And there’s a lot of struggling on the way to getting to the end of a painting.
I’m very sensitive to the balance of what the painting is giving me. And I do, a lot of times, have to go
a little bit too far to realize that I need to undo a few things and bring it to a place that feels like
it’s giving the right energy, or telling the right story.

You recently posted that it had been a really busy few years for you, but that you started saying no to
more things and yes to the opportunities that had synergy with the themes you explore. What advice do you

Visual artist Shyama Golden on accepting that yo…
 

Page 3/7 05.07.2024 17:46 EST



have for artists who feel like they have to say yes to everything that comes their way?

Yeah, I completely understand that. It was not something that happened overnight. It wasn’t like a binary
thing of saying yes to everything and then saying no to everything. There was a lot in between—figuring
out, “Okay, now what are the things I say yes to? And now what are the things I say no to?” And I think
the biggest thing is that you have to think about it before the opportunities come. Because when the
opportunity comes, the person asking you is going to be so nice and you’re going to feel so easily swayed—
if you haven’t already thought ahead of time that I’m not doing X, Y, or Z. It becomes very difficult to
draw the boundary in the moment.

That was an important thing—to sit down and independently think “What are the criteria for things that I’m
going to say yes to and what I’m going to say no to? What are the things I’ve regretted doing? What are
the things that I was glad I did?”

If a certain type of project comes along—for example, a book cover—that is something that I feel like
really aligns with the kind of work I’m already doing and the themes I’m already thinking about, I would
still be open to it. But it would just be very rare.

The Passage, Oil on Canvas, 60x72 inches, 2022

I’d love to also talk a little bit about your series We Are Not Alone, and especially the theme of
centering figures from communities of color. Do you feel like this is something that, in terms of the art
world, has changed since you have begun? Are you seeing more artists of color being highlighted?

I definitely see more artists of color being highlighted, and I think there’s room for that because we all
have different perspectives. There should be more than one story. I see that as a positive thing. In my
own work, I’m currently focused on telling my own story. The current paintings are more involving self
portraiture—but I really miss drawing other people as well. I mean, honestly, drawing myself is very
difficult for me. It feels cringey or something.

But that’s why I’m leaning into it, because it feels very safe for me to draw other people. Drawing myself
—it feels vulnerable and I think that’s why I am trying to push through that before I go back to
representing people other than myself.
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After the Rains, Oil on Canvas, 60x72 inches, 2022

I wonder if you have any advice for other artists who are dealing with that, too—trying to be a little bit
more vulnerable in their work. What are some practices or approaches that have been helpful?

Whenever I’m going through something that’s difficult for me, I’m never the only one. And usually if
you’re honest about it and you talk about it, you’ll find those things that are the most personal are the
ones that resonate with other people. It just seems strange. It’s kind of counterintuitive — because the
more specific you are, that makes it feel random, but it actually tends to be the exact kind of work that
resonates with people more. Not that that should be the goal of making it, but I’ve found comfort in that.
Just knowing that nothing about me is that special. So everything that I’m going through is an experience
that’s shared with other people, even if it’s not with every person.

And it ties into that idea of learning what other people take away, or what other people see in each
composition that you might not have even anticipated.

Yeah, I love that. That’s very rewarding for me to hear. It’s really nice after creating something to hear
the different interpretations and ways that it can resonate with someone else that I wouldn’t have even
thought of.

Shyama Golden Recommends:

The Seven Moons of Maali Almeida by Shehan Karunatilaka

Heaven No Hell by Michael DeForge

Spirits Abroad: Stories by Zen Cho

Alejandro González Iñárritu’s Bardo

The Shivering Truth
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 Artist Lis Xu on balancing your creative work and your day job

 Potter Osa Atoe on not being afraid to create your own opportunities

 Visual artist Ana Benaroya on allowing for the unexpected
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